

POLICY BRIEF

Right-to-Work: What it is and how it works

By Erin Shannon Director, WPC's Center for Small Business

December 2014

Key Findings

- 1. Studies show that states with right-to-work laws attract more new business than states without such laws and also typically have a better business climate than non-right-to-work states.
- 2. Once cost of living is accounted for, workers in right-to-work states enjoy higher real, spendable income than workers in non-right-to-work states.
- 3. Federal law does not require unions to represent non-members; unions are only required to represent every worker if they choose to invoke federal law giving them "exclusive bargaining representation."
- 4. Union membership has been declining nationally for three decades. Public support for labor unions appears to be fading.
- 5. Right-to-work laws do not ban unions or prevent them from serving the interests of their members. Rather, right-to-work laws require unions to give workers a choice about financially supporting those efforts.
- 6. Recent decisions by the U.S. Supreme Court in Harris v. Quinn and Knox v. SEIU indicate the Court may be willing to overturn a previous decision (Abood) that requires government employees to pay union dues or agency fees, even if they do not want union representation. Such a ruling would likely lead to the same rights for private sector workers.



POLICY BRIEF

Right-to-Work: What it is and how it works

By Erin Shannon Director, WPC's Center for Small Business

December 2014

- 3 Introduction
- 3 Background
- 5 The Research on Right to Work
- 7 Does Right-to-Work Mean Work-For-Less?
- 8 The Arguments For and Against Right-to-Work
- 10 Is Right-to-Work Union Busting?
- 14 The Future of Right-to-Work
- 15 Conclusion

Right-to-Work: What it is and how it works

By Erin Shannon Director, WPC's Center for Small Business

Introduction

The issue of right-to-work, the right of a person to hold a job without having to pay dues to a union, is steadily taking center stage across the country as states strive to improve their ability to create jobs, promote economic development and attract new businesses. Two states, Indiana and Michigan, recently enacted right-to-work laws, also called "workplace freedom" or "workplace choice," with more states introducing legislation and debating the issue every year.¹ Currently 24 states have right-to-work laws.

In states with right-to-work laws, workers can choose not to join a union and not pay dues. States without right-to-work laws do not allow workers that choice, instead requiring employees to pay union dues or "agency fees" as a condition of employment.

A right-to-work law does not prohibit employees from joining a labor union, nor does it prohibit them from paying union dues voluntarily. Labor unions still operate in right-to-work states, but the law protects each person's freedom of association by prohibiting the payment of union dues from being a required condition of employment. The principle right-to-work laws seek to protect is that no one should be forced to choose between paying money to a cause he or she might oppose and making a living.

Opponents says right-to-work laws give non-union members a "free ride" in the workplace, enabling them to benefit from union representation and union-secured benefits without sharing in the cost of negotiating those benefits. They argue the "free riders" ultimately result in more and more workers leaving the union, undermining the stability and financing of the union itself. For that reason opponents often describe efforts to pass right-towork laws as "union-busting."

This study provides background on the history of right-to-work legislation and explores the impact right-to-work laws have had on states.

Background

Congress enacted the National Labor Relations Act (NRLA), known as The Wagner Act, in 1935 to regulate and protect the right of workers to unionize and collectively bargain for wages and benefits. The law sanctioned

^{1 &}quot;Right-to-Work Resources," National Conference of State Legislatures, at www.ncsl.org/ research/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-laws-and-bills.aspx.

collective bargaining agreements negotiated between employers and labor unions that created "closed shops" and "union shops." A closed shop requires employers to hire only current union members. A union shop forces employers to require that anyone hired by the company join the approved union and pay union dues as a condition of employment. Known as a union security agreement, the provisions removed any choice from the worker and guaranteed a steady income for the union.

The NRLA was considered by many as giving labor unions too much power over labor policies. For example, the NRLA established a list of unfair labor practices by employers, but not on the part of labor unions.

In 1947, the Taft-Hartley Act sought to remedy the perceived imbalance of the NLRA favoring of labor unions. The Act amended the NLRA to include a list of unfair labor practices by labor unions. It also prohibited closed shops and restricted union shops in favor of "agency shops," wherein a worker does not have to become a full member of the union, but must pay an "agency fee." An agency fee is the portion of union dues used to represent workers in collective bargaining and provide services to all represented workers. The portion of dues used by a union for political activities or for organizing employees of other companies is excluded from the agency fee.

The Taft-Hartley Act also gave states the authority to enact "right-towork" laws prohibiting mandatory agency shops and agency fees. In these states, a worker cannot be required to join a union in order to gain or keep employment, nor can they be required to pay any portion of union dues, such as agency fees. Instead workers in these states have the right to reject union representation and the corresponding union dues or agency fees. Within a year of the Taft-Hartley Act, 12 states passed right-to-work laws.²

Today, 24 states are right-to-work states. In 2012, Michigan and Indiana became the most recent states to pass right-to-work laws. That same year, 17 other states debated right-to-work legislation. The year prior, in 2011, 16 states considered right-to-work bills. In 2013 the number of states introducing right-to-work legislation jumped to 21, along with legislation introduced in the U.S. Congress to create a national right-to-work law.³ Missouri and Ohio are widely considered the next battleground states for right-to-work efforts.

^{2 &}quot;Right to Work Laws: Legislative Background and Empirical Research," Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, December 6, 2012, at http://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R42575.pdf.

^{3 &}quot;Right-to-Work Resources," National Conference of State Legislatures, at www.ncsl.org/ research/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-laws-and-bills.aspx.

Legal challenges have been mounted against Indiana's new right-to-work law; two state judges have ruled the law unconstitutional and the case will be heard by the Indiana Supreme Court this fall.⁴

The Research on Right to Work

Studies show that states with right-to-work laws attract more new business than states without such laws.⁵ Right-to-work states typically have a better business climate than non-right-to-work states, and employers value the labor-management predictability inherent in stable right-to-work states.⁶ Employers in right-to-work states are not encumbered by disputes or the threat of work stoppages from unions. Right-to-work laws ensure companies and workers will enjoy labor peace over the long term.

In fact, right-to-work status is considered a major factor in a businesses decision about where to locate.⁷ One professional site consultant, whose clients include AT&T, Chevron, Dell, Honda, PepsiCo and Verizon Wireless, says, "Manufacturing companies look for reasons to scratch off states when considering where to build major facilities—and no right-to-work law is at the top of the list. I can't underscore how critical right-to-work status is."⁸

Another professional site consultant agrees, saying that 50% of manufacturers automatically screen out any non-right-to-work state.⁹

Nationally, the top three states for new manufacturing jobs are right-towork states (Michigan, Texas and Indiana), and four of the five top states for total manufacturing jobs are right-to-work states (Indiana, Arkansas,

^{4 &}quot;2nd judge rules against Indiana's right-to-work law," *IndyStar*, July 23, 2014, at www. indystar.com/story/news/politics/2014/07/23/nd-judge-strikes-indianas-right-work-law/13070195/.

⁵ "The Effect of Endogenous Right-to-Work Laws on Business and Economic Conditions in the United States: A Multivariate Approach," Lonnie K. Stevans, Frank G. Zarb School of Business, *Review of Law and Economics*, Vol. 5, No. 1, pp 595-614, 2009, at http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1027987.

^{6 &}quot;Rich States, Poor States 2014 Edition," Arthur B. Laffer, Stephen Moore, Jonathon Williams, American Legislative Exchange Council, at http://alec.org/docs/RSPS_7th_ Edition.pdf.

^{7 &}quot;Factors Affecting Industrial Location Decisions: A Survey Approach," F.J. Calzonetti and Robert T. Walker, *Industry Location and Public Policy*, ed. Henry W. Herzog, Jr., and Alan M. Schlottman (Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1991), pp. 221–240; "Geographic Differences and the Location of New Manufacturing Facilities," Roger W. Schmenner, Joel C. Huber, Randall L. Cook, *Journal of Urban Economics*, No. 21 (1987), pp. 83–104.

^{8 &}quot;Tesla update on earnings, gigafactory expected Thurs," *Albuquerque Journal*, July 29, 2014, at www.abqjournal.com/437398/biz/tesla-update-on-earnings-gigafactory-expected-thurs.html.

^{9 &}quot;A year later, right-to-work effects tough to measure," *The Toledo Blade*, December 15, 2013, at www.toledoblade.com/Economy/2013/12/15/A-year-later-right-to-work-effects-tough-to-measure.html.

Michigan and Alabama).¹⁰ A study of bordering counties located in right-towork and non-right-to-work states found right-to-work counties have onethird more manufacturing jobs than their non-right-to-work neighbor across the state line.¹¹

It is not coincidence that foreign automobile brands have located their U.S. plants primarily in right-to-work states like Alabama, Tennessee, Mississippi and Indiana.¹² According to the National Institute of Labor Relations Research, between 2002 and 2012, before Indiana and Michigan passed right-to-work laws, the 22 states with right-to-work laws saw their share of nationwide automotive manufacturing output increase from 36% to 52%. Real manufacturing GDP in those 22 right-to-work states grew by 87% during that decade, but fell by 2% in non-right-to-work states.¹³

The Congressional Research Service found that in the past decade, "aggregate employment in RTW states has increased modestly while employment in union security states has declined."¹⁴ Other studies echo these findings. Both employment growth and manufacturing employment growth have consistently been higher in right-to-work states compared to non-rightto-work states over the past two decades.¹⁵

The average unemployment rate of right-to-work states is typically around 10% lower than in non-right-to-work states. In June 2014, the national unemployment rate was 6.2%, while the average in right-to-work states was 5.5%, a rate difference of more than 11%.¹⁶

Another study found that "incomes rise following the passage of rightto-work laws, even after adjusting for substantial population growth that

- 13 "Right to Work States Now Dominate U.S. Automotive Manufacturing," National Institute for Labor Relations Research," June 16, 2014, at hwww.nilrr.org/2014/06/16/ right-work-states-now-dominate-u-s-automotive-manufacturing/.
- 14 "Right to Work Laws: Legislative Background and Empirical Research," Congressional Research Service Report for Congress, December 6, 2012, at http://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/ R42575.pdf.
- 15 "Right to Work is Right for Oregon: A Comprehensive Analysis of the Economic Benefits From Enacting a Right-To-Work Law," Dr. Eric Fruits, Ph.D. and Randall J. Pozdena, Ph.D., Cascade Policy Institute, February 2012, at http://cascadepolicy.org/pdf/ pub/RighttoWork01.31.12.pdf.
- 16 "Local Area Unemployment Statistics," United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, at www.bls.gov/lau/.

^{10 &}quot;Top U.S. states for new jobs," CNBC, June 25, 2013, at www.cnbc.com/id/100832195.

^{11 &}quot;The Effect of State Policies on the Location of Manufacturing: Evidence from State Borders," Thomas Holmes, Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis and University of Minnesota, *Journal of Political Economy*, September 1996, at www.minneapolisfed.org/ research/sr/sr205.pdf.

^{12 &}quot;Tennessee Still No. 1, AL and KY Coming Up Fast in Automotive Manufacturing Strength Ranking," *Business Facilities*, July 23, 2013, at http://businessfacilities.com/ tennessee-still-no-1-al-and-ky-coming-up-fast-in-bfs-automotive-manufacturingstrength-ranking/.

those laws also induce. Right-to-work states tend to be vibrant and growing; non-right-to-work states tend to be stagnant and aging...the overall effect of a right-to-work law is to increase economic growth rates by 11.5%".¹⁷ Yet another study found right-to-work states outperformed non-right-to-work states in employment growth, population growth, in-migration and personal income growth.¹⁸

The experience of Michigan bears this out. The state's unemployment rate dropped from 10.4% in 2011 to 8.7% in 2013 after the right-to-work law went into effect. The 2014 budget proposed by Michigan's governor predicts the state's growing auto and automotive parts production will reduce unemployment to 8.3% in 2014, 7.5% in 2015 and 6.7% by 2016.¹⁹

Michigan also enjoyed the ninth highest increase in per-capita income in the nation, from \$38,291 in 2012 (before right-to-work became law) to \$39,215 in 2013, according to the U.S. Department of Commerce's Bureau of Economic Analysis.²⁰

Similarly, research suggests that foreign direct investment and manufacturing employment in Oklahoma and Idaho increased significantly after these states passed right-to-work laws.²¹

Does Right-to-Work Mean Work-For-Less?

Opponents of right-to-work laws disparagingly refer to them as "right-to-work-for-less" laws. They claim workers in right-to-work states earn lower wages than employees in non-right-to-work states.

^{17 &}quot;The High Cost of Big Labor: An Interstate Analysis of Right to Work Laws," Richard K. Vedder, Ohio University Department of Economics, and Jonathan Robe, Competitive Enterprise Institute, July 2014, at, http://cei.org/sites/default/files/Richard%20 Vedder%20and%20Jonathan%20Robe%20-%20An%20Interstate%20Analysis%20of%20 Right%20to%20Work%20Laws.pdf.

^{18 &}quot;Economic Growth and Right-to-Work Laws," Michael Hicks, Ph.D., Ball State University, and Michael LaFaive, Mackinac Center for Public Policy, 2013, at www. mackinac.org/archives/2013/s2013-05.pdf.

^{19 &}quot;Administration Estimates Michigan Economic and Revenue Outlook," Michigan Department of Treasury, Office of Revenue and Tax Analysis, January 10, 2014, at www. michigan.gov/documents/treasury/EconomicRevenue2014_444304_7.pdf.

^{20 &}quot;Regional Data: GDP & Personal Income-Personal Income Summary," U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, 2012-2013, at, http://bea.gov/iTable/iTable. cfm?reqid=70&step=1&isuri=1&acrdn=4#reqid=70&step=30&isuri=1&7022=21&7023= 0&7024=non-industry&7033=-1&7025=0&7026=26000&7027=2013,2012&7001=421&7-028=-1&7031=0&7040=-1&7083=levels&7029=21&7090=70.

^{21 &}quot;Right-to-Work Laws and State-Level Economic Outcomes: Evidence from the Case Studies of Idaho and Oklahoma Using Synthetic Control Method," Ozkan Eren, Department of Economics, University of Nevada, Las Vegas, and I. Serkan Ozbeklik, Robert Day School of Economics and Finance, Claremont McKenna College and University of Maryland, College Park, at http://web.unlv.edu/projects/RePEc/pdf/1101. pdf.

Right-to-work states generally have a significantly lower cost of living, meaning a relatively lower wage will support the same or better standard of living as a family living in a costlier non-right-to-work state.²² So the lower than average wages in non-right-to-work states are offset by the lower cost of living in those states.

In the first quarter of 2014, 20 of the 25 states with the lowest cost of living were right-to-work states. The remaining four right-to-work states ranked between 29th and 35th. No right-to-work states fell in the top 15 states with the highest cost of living.²³

Once cost of living is accounted for, workers in right-to-work states actually enjoy higher real, spendable income than workers in non-right-to-work states.²⁴ As one researcher put it, "RTW states have average wages that are significantly higher than non-RTW states."²⁵

The Arguments For and Against Right-to-Work

The arguments supporting right-to-work laws are simple—workers should have the freedom to decide whether they want to support a union financially. If workers find sufficient value in the representation and services provided by a union, they will voluntarily pay union dues to ensure the continuation of those services. If they do not believe they are receiving sufficient value, or if they oppose the political activities of the union, they should not be forced to support the union. This core principle is summed up in Thomas Jefferson's statement about freedom of association:

"To compel a man to furnish contributions of money for the propagation of opinions which he disbelieves and abhors is sinful and tyrannical."

The arguments against right-to-work claim such laws are designed to cripple unions by allowing "free riders" to take advantage of the representation and services provided by a union without sharing in the cost. Opponents say federal law requires unions to represent all workers at a company, whether or not they pay union dues, leaving unions in an impossible situation:

^{22 &}quot;Real Earnings Higher in Right to Work States," Stan Greer, Senior Research Associate, National Institute for Labor Relations, January 1, 2001, at, www.nilrr.org/2001/01/01/ real-earnings-higher-right-work-states/.

^{23 &}quot;Cost of Living Data Series, First Quarter 2014," Missouri Economic Research and Information Center, at www.missourieconomy.org/indicators/cost_of_living/index.stm.

^{24 &}quot;Real Earnings Higher in Right to Work States," Stan Greer, Senior Research Associate, National Institute for Labor Relations, January 1, 2001, at, www.nilrr.org/2001/01/01/ real-earnings-higher-right-work-states/.

^{25 &}quot;How Right-To-Work Laws Affect Wages," W. Robert Reed, Journal of Labor Research, October 2003, at http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs12122-003-1022-1#page-1.

*"Under a right-to-work law, people could withdraw from the union and wouldn't have to pay anything. But we are still obligated by federal law to represent them like we would represent a member."*²⁶

But this view is not accurate.

The NRLA does not obligate unions to represent non-members. Under federal law, unions are allowed to bargain solely for their own dues-paying members under a "members-only" contract. The benefits secured under these contracts apply only to dues-paying members. As noted by former chairman of the National Labor Relations Board William Gould, "the law now permits 'members-only' bargaining for employees."²⁷

Unions are only required to represent every worker, even non-dues paying members, if they choose to invoke federal law allowing them the privilege of "exclusive bargaining representation." This monopoly bargaining option allows unions to represent and negotiate on behalf off all employees in a company, regardless of whether every employee wants that representation. If unions opt to insist on exclusive representation, the law then requires them to negotiate fairly for all workers. That is, the union cannot negotiate a lower wage that discriminates against non-members.

If a union decides against exclusive monopoly bargaining, choosing instead to negotiate only on behalf of its own members, it is not required to represent non-members. In that case only the members with a signed contract are required to pay dues and the union negotiates only for those members. In practice unions almost always seek exclusive representation status, since it gives them a monopoly position in the workplace.

Why would a union choose to exclusive representation over membersonly contracts? A Heritage Foundation study explains:

"They [unions] prefer exclusive representative status because it enables them to get a better contract for their supporters. Consider seniority systems: They ensure that everyone gets raises and promotions at the same rate, irrespective of individual performance. If a union negotiated a membersonly contract with a seniority system, high-performing workers would refuse to join. Those workers would negotiate a separate contract with performance pay. The best workers would get ahead faster, leaving less

²⁶ Jim Robinson, Director, District 7 United Steel Workers, quoted in "Right-to-work legislation likely to dominate session," by Chelsea Schneider Kirk, *The Post-Tribune*, February 2, 2012, at http://posttrib.suntimes.com/news/porter/9724230-418/right-towork-legislation-likely-to-dominate-session.html#.U9v_CF42nnc.

^{27 &}quot;Agenda for Reform: The Future of Employment Relationships and the Law," William B. Gould IV, p. 165, 1996, at http://books.google.com/books?id=zaZJTCOL2zw C&pg=PA80&dq=agenda+for+reform:+the+future+of+employment+relations hip+and+the+law&hl=en&sa=X&ei=3cUET7KRBKbw0gGmnenCAg&ved=0C-DAQ6AEwAA#v=onepage&q=permits%20members-only&f=false.

money and fewer positions available for those on the seniority scale. The union wants everyone in the seniority system—especially those it holds back.²⁸

So unions make the decision to negotiate as an exclusive representative in order to reap the benefits it provides, then use that choice as the justification for forcing employees to pay for representation they may not want. In nonright-to-work states, workers who refuse to join the union but must still pay union dues, or agency fees, are forced to pay for representation that results in labor contracts that may be harmful to their economic interests. For example, a high performing worker is required to pay for a contract that rewards workers who are lower performers, but who have greater seniority, and who thus receive higher wages and better benefits than they could otherwise earn.

Some unions have made the shocking claim that forcing union workers to work alongside non-union workers is equivalent to slavery. The International Union of Operating Engineers Local 150 filed a lawsuit in 2012 to overturn Indiana's right-to-work law on the grounds the law is a violation of the Thirteenth Amendment of the U.S. Constitution, because union members are forced to work with those who are not members of the union. Passed in 1865, the Thirteenth Amendment outlaws "slavery" and "involuntary servitude" in the United States. This union says it has been forced to work for free (the lawsuit calls it "involuntary servitude") for non-union workers because those workers do not pay union dues.²⁹

Is Right-to-Work Union Busting?

Right-to-work laws do not prohibit unions. Rather, unions must prove their value to workers and establish a voluntary relationship with them. A voluntary relationship forces union executives to be more responsive and accountable to workers, and to do a better job.

In general, union membership is lower in right-to-work states. But rightto-work laws do not necessarily translate into lower union membership. For example, one of the most powerful local unions in the country, Culinary Union Local 226 in Las Vegas, Nevada, operates in a right-to-work state and boasts close to 100% union membership. The union represents 55,000 hotel and airport food service workers in Nevada and has negotiated high wages and benefits for its members. Workers recognize the value provided by Culinary Local 226 and freely, and happily, pay the dues to fund those efforts.

^{28 &}quot;Right to Work Increases Jobs and Choices," James Sherk, The Heritage Foundation, November 9, 2011, at www.heritage.org/research/reports/2011/11/right-to-workincreases-jobs-and-choices.

²⁹ James M. Sweeney; David A. Fagan v. Mitch Daniels, Governor of the State of Indiana, U.S. District Court, Northern District of Indiana, Hammond Division, April 18, 2012, at www.michigancapitolconfidential.com/archives/2012/Indy%20Union%20Lawsuit.pdf.

As noted by Richard Yeselson, labor researcher, writer, and ardent union supporter:

"There is an argument sometimes made by union activists that unions should run persuasion campaigns to collect dues because the workers are more invested and supportive of an energized organization than when dues are passively/invisibly collected on a union's behalf. There is some evidence that this is true."³⁰

Yeselson credits Culinary Local 226's "intense advocacy" for its exceptional success in a right-to-work state. As a result, executives for this union carry high credibility and influence, because there is no doubt they enjoy the firm support of their members.

The President of Oklahoma AFL-CIO said in 2012 that since his state adopted a right-to-work law in 2001, his union has not noticed any significant decrease in membership:

"Somebody asked me how many workers got out because of right-to-work and I said, well, we don't track that number...It's like any other workforce, where 10% cause you 90% of your problems. Those are the ones that bailed out of paying dues."³¹

Executives at these unions are not losing members because of their state's right-to-work law; they are simply working harder to keep their members happy and satisfied. The Oklahoma AFL-CIO President says his union discovered after that state became right-to-work that "our labor-management relationship was terrible," and those relationships have since improved.³²

And the extent to which union membership has declined in right-to-work states because of the right-to-work law is questionable when considering the long-term national decline over the same time periods. Nationally, the rate of union membership has steadily declined since 1983, dropping from 20.1% in 1983 to 11.3% in 2013, a decrease of 43.8% over the three-decade period.³³

Twelve states were right-to-work states within a year of passage of the Taft-Hartley Act in 1947. Between 1951 and 1976 eight more states became right-to-work. So just four states have become right-to-work in recent decades; Idaho in 1985, Oklahoma in 2001, Indiana in 2012 and Michigan in 2013. The impact of right-to-work legislation on union membership is difficult

32 Ibid.

^{30 &}quot;This Is Not Wisconsin. It's Worse," *The American Prospect*, Richard Yeselson, December 10, 2012, at http://prospect.org/article/not-wisconsin-its-worse.

^{31 &}quot;Right-To-Work Laws Make Unions Accountable, Not DOA," *Investors Business Daily*, April 17, 2012, at http://news.investors.com/business/041712-608011-right-to-work-laws-make-unions-accountable.htm#ixzz39BnaPvV2.

^{33 &}quot;Union Members-2013," U.S. Department of Labor Bureau of Labor Statistics, January 24, 2014, at http://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/union2.pdf.

to quantify for the first 20 right-to-work states, since the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) did not begin collecting data on union membership until 1983.

However, based on BLS data since then, the decline in union membership in the four most recent right-to-work states has not been nearly as precipitous as predicted by right-to-work opponents, when the general decline in national union membership is taken into account (see table).

Since Idaho became right-to-work in 1985, the number of workers represented in that state declined from 9% in 1984 to 4.7% in 2013. That is a decrease of 47%. During that same time period, the national rate of union membership dropped from 18.8% in 1984 to 11.2% in 2013, a decrease of 40%.³⁴

Oklahoma became right-to-work in 2001, and union membership in that state has actually increased by 10%, from 6.8% in 2000 to 7.5% in 2013. During that same time period, the national rate of union membership dropped from 13.5% to 11.2%, a 17% decrease.³⁵

Indiana became right-to-work in 2012, and union membership in that state decreased from 11.2% in 2011 to 9.3% in 2013, a decrease of 17%. During that same time period the national rate of union membership dropped from 11.8% to 11.2%, a decrease of 5%.³⁶

Michigan became right-to-work in 2013, and union membership in that state decreased from 16.6% in 2012 to 16.3% in 2013. That is a decrease of just 1.8%, compared to the national decrease of 5% over the same period.³⁷

- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Ibid.

^{34 &}quot;Union Membership and Coverage Database from the CPS 1973-2013," Barry Hirsch, Georgia State University and David McPherson, Trinity University, at http://www. unionstats.com/.

	IDAHO	OKLAHOMA	INDIANA	MICHIGAN
YEAR RTW EFFECTIVE	1985	2001	2012	2013
UNION MEMBERSHIP BEFORE RTW*	9%	6.8%	11.2%	16.6%
UNION MEMBERSHIP IN 2013	4.7%	7.5%	9.3%	16.3%
CHANGE IN UNION MEMBERSHIP	-47%	+10%	-17%	-1.8%
CHANGE IN U.S. UNION MEMBERSHIP+	-40%	-17%	-5%	-5%

*UNION MEMBERSHIP BEFORE RTW refers to the year prior to effective date of that state's RTW law. +CHANGE IN U.S. UNION MEMBERSHIP represents the same time period as considered for each state.

While most right-to-work states have union membership rates lower than the national average (the average in right-to-work states is 6.6%), there are several outliers. Right-to-work states Alabama (10.7%), Iowa (10.1%), Michigan (16.3%), Indiana (9.3%), Kansas (7.5%), Nebraska (7.3%), Oklahoma (7.5%) and Nevada (14.6%) have relatively high unionization rates, while non-right-to-work states Colorado (7.6%) and New Mexico (6.2%) have low unionization rates.³⁸

Based on this data, it is clear that lower unionization rates in right-towork states cannot be attributed solely to those states' right-to-work laws.

Union membership has been declining nationally for three decades. But many right-to-work states have high unionization rates. Some experts theorize the typically lower union member rates in right-to-work states are due to those states' historical dislike of unions, and passage of a right-to-work law simply reflects that preference.

As the president of the left-leaning Economic Policy Institute, whose mission is to "protect and improve the economic conditions of low and middle income workers," notes, "There is a general, across the board decline in unionization in the U.S. I don't know that the decline ... is greater in the original right-to-work states than it is in the non-right-to-work states."³⁹

³⁸ Ibid.

^{39 &}quot;Right-To-Work Laws Make Unions Accountable, Not DOA," *Investors Business Daily*, April 17, 2012, at http://news.investors.com/business/041712-608011-right-to-work-lawsmake-unions-accountable.htm#ixzz39BnaPvV2.

The Future of Right-to-Work

Labor unions have challenged the new right-to-work laws in Oklahoma, Indiana and Michigan. Those legal challenges, so far, have not been successful.

In November 2014, the Indiana Supreme Court unanimously upheld that state's new right-to-work law. In Michigan, a state appeals court upheld the new law and a federal district court upheld the core components of the rightto-work law; it is now under consideration by that state's supreme court. The Oklahoma Supreme Court rejected two attempts by labor unions to overturn that state's right-to-work law in 2004.

Another case may lead to every state becoming "right-to-work" for some government employees. In July 2014, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that Illinois home health care workers cannot be forced to participate in a union or pay "agency fees" or dues. In *Harris v. Quinn*, the court ruled those workers are "partial public employees" and are not subject to a law that allows public sector unions to collect mandatory union dues, or agency fees, as a condition of employment.⁴⁰

Unlike regular government employees, home health care workers do not work for the state and are generally not paid directly by the state; they are care providers who work for the disabled or elderly in private homes and are paid from the government entitlement benefits received by their customers. Often these workers care for a family member and their union dues are automatically deducted from their loved-one's monthly Medicaid check. In many non-right-to-work states, including Washington, home health care workers are required to pay union dues or agency fees, even if they do not want to be a union member.

The *Harris* ruling could impact hundreds of thousands of forcibly unionized home health care workers in California, Oregon, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Vermont, Washington and Connecticut. Already, Illinois has agreed that the ruling means state-subsidized home day care providers cannot be forced to pay union dues, known as "fair share fees."⁴¹

In Washington, the state has agreed to implement the decision in *Harris* pending the outcome of a lawsuit (*Centeno v. Dept. of Social and Health Services*) to determine whether the *Harris* decision applies to home health care workers in this state. Individual home care workers in Washington may now decline to join the union and pay union fees. However, if the

⁴⁰ *Harris v. Quinn, Governor of Illinois*, Supreme Court of the United States, June 30, 2014, at http://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/13pdf/11-681_j426.pdf.

^{41 &}quot;Illinois extends Supreme Court Harris v. Quinn ruling to daycare providers," Washington Examiner, July 31, 2014, at http://washingtonexaminer.com/illinois-extendssupreme-court-harris-v.-quinn-ruling-to-daycare-providers/article/2551544.

court rules in *Centeno* that the *Harris* decision does not apply to the union in Washington state, the earlier union security contract clause and forced unionization of individual home care workers will be enforced.

Many legal scholars believe the ruling in Harris could lead to overturning a previous court decision that allows public sector workers to be forcibly unionized in non-right-to-work states. That case, *Abood v. Detroit Board of Education*, set the precedent in 1977 that allows government employees to be required to pay union dues or agency fees for representing them, even if they do not want that representation.

Writing for the majority in *Harris*, Justice Alito expressed his concern with *Abood*, saying:

"Agency-fee provisions unquestionably impose a heavy burden on the First Amendment interests of objecting employees."⁴²

In another Supreme Court ruling in 2012, *Knox v. SEIU*, the justices expressed concern that *Abood* may not sufficiently protect the First Amendment freedom of association rights of workers forced to pay dues to an organization. The Court found the union's "opt out" fee policies, which allow the union to charge fees to workers unless they opt out of the automatic paycheck deduction, "approach, if they do not cross, the limit of what the First Amendment can tolerate."⁴³

Pro right-to-work groups are already signaling their intention to use the *Knox* and *Harris* decisions as the foundation for a lawsuit to overturn *Abood*. By most accounts, a ruling that reverses *Abood* and makes it illegal to require government workers to pay union dues or agency fees for services they may not want, would lead to the same rights for private sector workers. If the Supreme Court someday follows this reasoning and asserts the freedom of association of all workers, it would make every state a right-to-work state.

Conclusion

As private sector union membership continues to decline, public support for labor unions appears to be fading. The emergence of right-to-work legislation in several states is evidence that policymakers and voters are rethinking the role of labor unions in today's modern workplace.

Unions were once an important means by which mistreated workers organized and demanded safe working conditions and fair wages, but unions have since evolved into something altogether different. Instead of advocating

⁴² *Harris v. Quinn, Governor of Illinois,* Supreme Court of the United States, June 30, 2014, at www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/13pdf/11-681_j426.pdf.

⁴³ *Knox v Service Employees International Union, Local 100*, Supreme Court of the United States, June 21, 2012, at www.scribd.com/jon_ortiz/d/97828778-U-S-Supreme-Court-Ruling-Knox-v-SEIU.

on behalf of workers, unions have increasingly turned into organizations that advocate for political causes that benefit union leadership more than union members. Union executives are heavily involved in securing political campaign donations, and over 90% of union giving goes to candidates of one party. Increasingly, private sector workers reject labor's newly politicized role and resist the notion they should be forced to support that new role.

Right-to-work laws do not ban unions or prevent them from serving the interests of their members. Right-to-work laws do not force unions to represent non-paying "free riders" who take advantage of a union's representation but do not pay their share. Rather, right-to-work laws require unions to give workers a choice about financially supporting those efforts.

When unions are focusing their efforts on representing and servicing members, there is less time and there are fewer resources to engage in the political activities that so many union members find objectionable. This redirection of union efforts results in a business climate that is more attractive to new and existing businesses.

Right-to-work states boast better growth, wages and employment than non-right-to-work states.

Twenty-four states have decided right-to-work is right for their workers. Based on the overwhelming research of right-to-work states, right-to-work has been right for those states' workers, employers and economy. The question now is right-to-work right for Washington?

For a summary of this study, Washington Policy Center has released two shorter publications: "Frequently Asked Questions about Right-to-Work laws" and "7 Key Facts about Right to Work," which are available on our website at www.washingtonpolicy.org.

Published by Washington Policy Center

Washington Policy Center is a non-partisan, independent research organization in Washington state. Nothing here should be construed as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any legislation before any legislative body.

Chairman	Greg Porter
President	Daniel Mead Smith
Vice President for Research	Paul Guppy
Communications Director	Lisa Shin

If you have any comments or questions about this study, please contact us at:

Washington Policy Center PO Box 3643 Seattle, WA 98124-3643

Online: www.washingtonpolicy.org E-mail: wpc@washingtonpolicy.org Phone: (206) 937-9691

© Washington Policy Center, 2014



About the Author

Erin Shannon is director of WPC's Center for Small Business. Before joining Washington Policy Center in 2012, she was the Public Relations director of Washington state's largest pro-small business trade association, and was formerly a Legislative Correspondent for U.S. Congressman Randy Tate in Washington, D.C. Over the past 15 years Erin has appeared regularly in print, broadcast and radio media. She was a recurring guest on ABC's "Bill Maher's Politically Incorrect" until the show's cancellation in 2002, and participated in a live, on-stage version of Politically Incorrect in Seattle with Bill Maher. Erin has served as the spokesperson for several pro-small business initiative campaigns including Referendum 53, repealing increases in unemployment insurance taxes; Initiative 841, repealing the state's ergonomics rule; and Initiative 1082, to end the state's monopoly on workers' compensation. Erin holds a bachelor's degree in political science from the University of Washington.